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INTRODUCTION 

Argentina was appointed to chair the Technical Advisory Group on Navigation Safety by resolution CIDI/CIP/RES.5 (I-99). Furthermore, according to resolution CECIP/RES.5 (II-00), the chair of each technical advisory group (TAG) must prepare a report on the activities carried out during the year and submit it to the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination. The present report responds to the latter resolution and provides details of the progress made and activities carried out over the last year.

ACTIVITIES 

The TAG coordination meeting held in Brasilia, in August 2000, established guidelines for the operation of each TAG; based on these, the following tasks were carried out:

In Brasilia, the Argentine delegation presented documents on two topics, a program of action in order to develop contingency plans and a program of action in order to analyze the installation of VTS facilities; these topics had been identified previously; 

A document explaining the activities of the TAG was prepared to attract potential associate members; 

A mailing list was prepared, and letters were sent out and personal telephone calls made to potential members; 

Each delegation was asked to promote the TAG in its own country; 

A general explanatory meeting with a panel discussion on VTS was organized for November 3, with the participation of 70 potential associate members of the TAG; 

Explanations on the TAG and its objectives were provided at various seminars; 

A meeting with the potential members who had expressed concrete interest was organized on November 14 to answer questions and continue promoting the TAG; 15 persons attended the meeting; 

Another meeting was held on November 23 with the participation of 12 interested enterprises and the draft documents presented in Brasilia were reviewed. 

TAG MEETINGS AND PLAN OF ACTION 

The first meeting of the Technical Advisory Group (TAG) on Navigation Safety and Environmental Protection was held in Barbados, with the participation of delegates from Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Barbados, Canada, Ecuador, Grenada, Guyana, Mexico, Peru, Spain, St. Lucia, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, and Venezuela. The delegates of Barbados, Ecuador, and Venezuela expressed their interest in joining the TAG in 2001.

The plan of action, the activities, and those in charge of carrying them out were defined. In brief, the following activities were agreed on:

The Argentine delegation would translate the manuals on contingency plans and VTS installation into English; this task was completed and the manuals transmitted to the CIP Secretariat for distribution. 

Each member country would review these manuals and make suggestions to improve them in order to obtain consensus documents that would be used as guidelines throughout the Hemisphere and be transmitted to other institutions. E-mails were sent out and a reply was received from Canada suggesting the use of the publications of the International Association of Marine Aids to Navigation and Lighthouse Authorities (IALA). 

Each member country would send a list of available technical reports on dealing with contingencies. A form prepared by the Argentine delegation was sent out requesting the title, year, author, and institution; as yet no replies have been received from member countries. 

Each member country would submit a report on the status (ratification and complementary national legislation, if appropriate) of the MARPOL, OPRC, and FUND Conventions; the Chair sent out e-mails and received replies from the delegations of Mexico and Canada. 

Member countries would identify training needs for dealing with contingencies, indicating type of course, target clientele, and capacity. The Argentine delegation sent out e-mails, but no country replied to this request. 

The delegation of Barbados would develop environmental management plans and make a proposal for the exchange of information; to date, this proposal has not been received. The Chair sent e-mail reminders of this commitment. 

The delegation of Chile would develop the topic of hazardous cargo and make a proposal for the exchange of information between members; to date, the Chair has not received this proposal. The Argentine delegation sent e-mail reminders of this commitment. 

The delegation of St. Lucia would develop the proposal to create a network for sharing experiences regarding each country’s environmental requirements (Port Estate Safety); to date, the Chair has not received the proposal. The Argentine delegation sent e-mail reminders of this commitment. 

The Argentine delegation would propose a specific manual for ports and on the possibility of obtaining ISO 14000 certification for ports; to date this has not been done. The Chair sent e-mail reminders of this commitment. 

The delegation of Barbados would develop a proposal on training needs for pilots and the establishment of standards; to date this proposal has not been received. The Argentine delegation sent e-mail reminders of this commitment. 

The port of Houston would send a document on professional profiles for VTS operators for distribution to the members of the TAG; to date the Chair has not received the profiles. The Argentine delegation sent e-mail reminders of this commitment. 

The Chair also sent e-mails to the delegations of Ecuador, Barbados, and Venezuela confirming their incorporation into the TAG, but has not received any replies as yet. 

Subsequently, in April and May, the associate members were invited to meetings with the Chair in order to analyze the tasks assumed in Barbados and organize the second TAG meeting in Buenos Aires. In principle, the meeting was scheduled for the end of July 2001.

Personnel from CINTRA, Administración General de Puertos (AGP), Terminales Río de la Plata (TRP), Consorcio de Gestión del Puerto de Bahía Blanca (CGPBB), and Mollendo Equipment (ME) and the Chair of the TAG took part in the planning meetings. They were extremely productive and considerable support was received from the companies, particularly, for the organization of the TAG meeting. AGP offered to take charge of the operational coordination of the meeting, TRP to invite the companies that certify ISO 14000, CGPBB to organize a visit to its port, and TRP to show its installations with a simulation of a contingency, using CINTRA personnel and equipment.

Unfortunately, with the organization of the meeting well advanced, there were insufficient registrations from the member countries of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) to justify it; only the associate members from Argentina and the delegation of Venezuela had confirmed their participation. Therefore, the Chair had to cancel it and postpone the TAG meeting until the Executive Committee meeting in the Dominican Republic in December 2001.

Although some of those interested in attending the meeting had made their payments, most of them did not confirm their commitment by transferring the necessary fees.

4.0 EVALUATION

Taking into consideration the time that the TAG has been operating, it is appropriate to conduct an objective assessment in order to identify the positive factors and pinpoint the negative aspects so as to take corrective measures.

On the one hand, the meetings held within the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination and also the specific TAG meetings have shown that numerous topics are of interest to some member countries or to all participants.

However, there were numerous obstacles to advancing with the plan of action. Obviously, those difficulties are of a quite varied nature, but the results are as follows:

Member countries found it difficult to obtain the support of private sector enterprises, particularly since the latter had to pay the agreed dues. 

At best, the assigned tasks were only partially accomplished. 

Countries evidently find it difficult to take part in meetings other than those of the Executive Committee and its subcommittees. 

It was not possible to obtain the participation of experts on the topics of interest. 

The low response of the members requires a major follow-up effort by the Chair. 

Faced with these results, the viability of continuing this TAG should be reconsidered, together with the need to restructure it or to restructure the CIP.

In this respect, it might be possible to establish a more flexible arrangement by setting up specific TAGs for each topic of interest proposed at the Executive Committee meetings. It is also essential that each country involve its foremost expert on each of the topics in order to make a contribution. These professionals on each specific topic could be from the public or private sector. In view of its scant effectiveness, the payment of dues does not appear to be a viable way of financing the operations of the TAG. In the light of this evaluation, a discussion on the necessary adjustments to be made in the operation of the TAG is proposed.

